	
	
	



MINUTES OF A VIRTUAL MEETING OF THE AMENITIES, LAND AND PROPERTIES COMMITTEE, HELD ON WEDNESDAY 9th SEPTEMBER 2020 9.30 AM 
Present: 
The Mayor, Councillor M S Robinson
Councillors:
C Barreto, R F W Brame, M P Brindle, B J Canham, C Harvey, 
D J Hodgkinson, J James, T J Jermy, S N H Wright (non-voting)
Officers in attendance: 
Roz Barnett, Deputy Town Clerk, Mark Webster, Countryside Officer,
Chris Crimmen Committee Secretary.
MINUTES
	260/20
	DECLARATIONS OF ANY DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS
None.

	261/20
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENT
Apologies were received from Councillor J Hollis.

	262/20
	 MINUTES
· RESOLVED: The minutes of the Committee’s special meeting held on 30th July 2020 to be received by Council on 29th September 2020 be confirmed as a true record and signed/initialled by the Committee Chairman.
· RESOLVED: The minutes of the Committee’s meeting held on 12th August 2020 to be received by Council on 29th September 2020 be confirmed as a true record and signed/initialled by the Committee Chairman.

	263/20
	 ACTION POINTS & UPDATES 
· The working group for King's Square using the delegated powers from the ALP Committee has authorised the replacement sign for the clock at a cost of £1365. The Council have received three quotes for the railings on King's square two of which are below the 50% of the £9,000 parish partnership budget. (Subject to approval from the County Council). 
· The Council did not win any of the Anglia virtual in bloom categories (but were notified after the meeting that we received 5 highly commended certificates).

	264/20
	 HEALTH & SAFETY 
The Health and safety consultant visited in August and focussed on the Town Council's response to the Coronavirus. He also did one workplace assessment on a leased property which was circulated to councillors 
He was very impressed at the risk assessments and all the measures put in place to deal with the coronavirus outbreak. There has been issues with the playpark equipment in Castle Park and Pine Close.

	265/20
	TO REVIEW ALP BUDGET AND CONSIDER ALLOCATION OF UNDERSPEND TO CURRENT PRIOITIES AS LISTED BELOW
The Deputy Town Clerk reported that due to savings in the vegetation management contract the Council have a predicted underspend of £11,717 on Open Space management.  She explained that due to the Impact of coronavirus it was unlikely that the external funding would be available for the sculpture trail and the Thomas Paine statue
On our costed priorities we had the restoration of Thomas Paine Statue. We have £2,000 match funding commitment from the Thomas Paine Society for the gilding.  After a discussion Councillor J James proposed and Councillor B Canham seconded:
RESOLVED: That Thetford Town Council spend the open space underspend on the gilding of the Thomas Paine Statue and to enhance the arts and sculpture trail 
The Deputy Town Clerk reported that due to savings on the hanging basket contract we have a predicted underspend of £3,372 on floral displays. . After a discussion Councillor J James proposed and Councillor B Canham seconded:
RESOLVED: That Thetford Town Council spend the floral display underspend on the gilding and artwork of the King's square sign, bespoke waterfall planter and cascade planters.

	266/20
	COUNTRYSIDE OFFICER'S REPORT 
The Countryside Officer presented his report (see Appendix A) and had some exciting news. An extremely rare plant had been found in Thetford. They confirmed this plant is only found one place elsewhere in England in a meadow in Oxfordshire. Its exact location will have to be kept secret for the time being but there will be more news next month. The Committee were very pleased with his report and the Chair thanked him and his volunteers for all the work that is going on in and around Thetford.

	267/20
	PLAY PARK MAINTENANCE
The Deputy Town Clerk asked Councilllors to consider costs for installation of Harriet Martineau Play equipment. 
· To install and supply HAGS Lillie Toddler and Zingo Roko play pieces.
· Installation to be in accordance with manufacturer's instructions and BS EN 1177.
· Supply and install grass saver safety matting in accordance with BS EN 1177 around each piece of equipment.
· Total Cost including labour and materials = £1,375.
After a discussion Councillor D Hodgkinson proposed and Councillor M Brindle seconded that:
RESOLVED: That Thetford Town Council install play equipment at Harriet Martineau Play Park at a cost of £1,375.

	268/20
	TOILET CLEANING AND OPENING
The Deputy Town Clerk asked Councillors to consider options on the future arrangements for Thetford Toilets. There followed a discussion and Councillor T Jermy proposed and Councillor J James seconded:
RESOLVED: That Thetford Town Council keep the current arrangement for the time being on a monthly rolling basis bearing in mind the flexibility this gives the council and put the toilet cleaning out for tender so that the actual costs can be considered.

	269/20
	SMALL GRANTS
The Chair asked the Vice Chair to discuss proposed amendments to the Small Grants Policy. He had prepared an amended Grants Policy (see Appendix B) and there followed a discussion. Councillor J James proposed to adopt the policy but exclude DH2. There followed a vote: For the motion = 4 votes Against the motion = 4 votes. As the vote was tied the Chair voted against and the motioned failed. Councillor T Jermy proposed that the amended Small Grants Policy be accepted as amended. For the motion = 5 votes Against = 3 votes. The motion was carried.
RESOLVED: That Thetford Town Council adopt the amended Small Grants Policy (see Appendix B).

At this point Councillor M Robinson joined the meeting and Councillor T Jermy left the meeting passing the Chair to Councillor D Hodgkinson.

In view of the current coronavirus limitations the Deputy Town Clerk asked Councillors if they would councillors be happy to grant an additional 12 months delivery time for any grant recipients that are struggling to spend the money by the deadline. After a discussion this was agreed and noted. 

The Deputy Town Clerk asked Councillor to consider a small grant of £300 for the Thetford Society. Councillor J James proposed and Councillor C Barreto second:
RESOLVED: That Thetford Town Council agree to £300 Small Grant to the Thetford Society.

	270/20
	CORRESPONDENCE
	24/7/2020 
	Resident in Frederick's wood requesting permission to have limb removed from mature tree 
	Councillors agreed to the works if paid by the resident and subject to all the necessary checks on contractor.

	5/8/2020 
	Resident requesting permission to fly drones on Barnham Cross Common 
	Councillors agreed not to give permission until a policy was agreed and put in place.

	13/8/2020 
	River group expressed concerns about tree works at the river 
	ALP Officer responded 

	14/8/2020 
	Thank you from resident about replacing the broken fencing in Stanford Road but a complaint about the contractor bad language 
	ALP Officer responded  
Contractor apologised. 

	20/8/2020 
	Report of illegal encampment on council land 
	Town Clerk responded 

	24/8/2020 
	Report from Norwich Road residents of Small grant noticeboard installation. 
	Circulated to councillors 

	2/9/2020 
	Resident complained about the state of the area at the back of King's square 
	ALP Officer responded 

	2/9/2020 
	Resident complained about the state of the riverside on Butten Island 
	ALP  officer arranged to have the benches to re cleaned and burn marks removed. 




	271/20
	COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT
The Deputy Town Clerk will issue announcements on:
· Castle Park.
· Announcing Small Grants
· Nuns Bridges
· The Guildhall and Marketplace

	273/20
	COMMITTEE OFFICERS UPDATE 
None.




Chairman.













APPENDIX A 
Countryside & Planning Officer’s report to A.L.P. committee
Thetford Town Council
1st September  2020
Please note that this report does not cover all my work – Planning issues are not covered, and matters connected with improving wildlife habitats on the Cemetery and Allotments are also omitted.

Ford Meadow / Nun’s Bridges / Lady Gentle Meadow
[image: ]

· A mysterious plant (above) growing in the scrape area is still foxing all local experts, it may be a rare hybrid of two other species.
· I saw the damage to the Plane trees last Wednesday which was the day before I went on holiday and did what I could to tidy up before I went.  Initially at least half-a-dozen trees were affected, when I left there were three still needing attention.  I am back in town tomorrow and will check again, as it’s possible that some further damage has occurred since then.  I have asked Roger to use the pole-saw to detach the remaining large branches this week, and I will be working with our volunteers on site on Wed 9th to process and tidy up all the remaining fallen branches.  I will also assess then whether I (or our contractors) need to do any further pruning in the short term to protect the trees and encourage them to regrow as evenly as possible.  If time permits I will also look at starting to remove the tree guard stakes which I do think are no longer needed.  Our tree safety consultants will be inspecting trees all around the town during the week commencing 14th September and they will subsequently make recommendations for longer-term care of the plane trees.
· You may also have seen what looks like a yellow label hanging down from the far plane tree - this is like a fly-paper and is part of a research project to identify potential insect pests.
· The Sculpture Trail working group of councillors will be considering options for reusing fallen trunks of the large riverside trees this week.  
· Chains have been fitted to the large paddock at Ford Meadow as the water buffalo are due to arrive very soon.  Thanks to Roger and Nick for help with removing fallen branches from the fenced and re-tensioning the wires.  Water supply for the animals grazing the large paddock has been re-dug out, and I have obtained permission from the EA to extend the fence in the small paddock out into a part of the breach channel to improve access to water for grazing animals in that area.
· The volunteers have raked up an area I have cut outside the paddocks but near the river and the large willow trees.  This will help keep the area open to reduce anti-social uses, but also improve the wildflower habitat.
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· The large decayed poplar tree on Mill Lane has been dealt with, leaving some standing dead wood, it may also regenerate from its base.
· Two traveller encampments at Nun’s Bridges have been and gone – many thanks to Tina, Roger, Carl and Nick for their hard work in organising evictions and clearing up afterwards.




/ continues on next page




· Our annual Himalayan Balsam patrol checked the riverbanks through the town, spotting and destroying around 20-30 of these highly invasive plants (below) showing both how well the controls are working, but also  the need to keep an eye out for their return.
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· A den on Lady Gentle Meadow which I was aware of had a line of fence panels added to it, which I have now removed lest this begin to seem like a new boundary.  I have also removed some barbed wire, and the heavy timber planks which have been added to the den roof, for safety reasons.  I am inclined to leave the rest of the den, made from naturally occurring tree branches, as I have never seen any evidence of drug-taking or other anti-social behaviour there.  Although they have clearly had adult help making it, it does seem to be for kids playing.
· I have now obtained permission (they are in a conservation area) for our contractors to coppice a small group of alders which are leaning heavily over at Spring Walk.
· Ellis Selway of the Environment Agency will be joining us to augment the flint barrier at the breach which we previously installed between the main river Thet and the footbridge on 9th September.


/ continues on next page



· The footbridges onto Ford Meadow have both required repair over this summer.  Roger and I have patched up the bridge with the handrails from Nun’s bridges car park to enable it to last another year, but we think it will need replacing after that.  The bridge without a handrail near the breach (opposite Ford Place) developed a hole in it which needed a new plank installing, which I have done.
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Barnham Cross Common
· Volunteers carried out wildflower surveying which has added to our knowledge of the site and priority areas for habitat management.  I am meeting Natural England staff on site on 14th September to agree areas of scrub and tree removal for the winter.





/ continues on next page



· Over the last few weeks volunteer have been extremely active in the tough task of pulling up ragwort, a weed which can be toxic to cattle and other grazing animals.  Without their hard work we would certainly have been overrun by it, with the potential consequence that we might have had to spray it off, something I am very keen to avoid.  As the plant is biennial we will have another hard task removing it next year, but our efforts this year should mean there is much less to deal with in 2022!












· I have been improving access at many of the gates around the site by reprofiling the soil to make gentler slopes and/or installing steps.  Our volunteers did brilliantly learning how to do this from scratch, meaning that access to the eastern side of the site, across the bank and ditch, is much easier, especially opposite the main car park, and at the far southern entrance opposite the smallest car park, which is part of the sculpture trail route.




















· Grazing is still taking place on both sides of the site.  One or two of the cattle have somehow managed to escape on a couple of occasions onto the BTO land, possibly when a gate between our land and theirs was left open by someone for a while, and one got out onto the road for a short time.  We also lost a sheep in the river.  Our grazier has managed to recover all livestock, and I have been going round the fence checking for and fixing loose wire, fallen branches etc which might enable an escape.
· The Breckland Flora Group’s re-introduction of Perennial Knawel to Barnham Cross Common seems to have been a success so far with 18/20 plants successfully establishing themselves.  The reintroduction of Filed Wormwood has been delayed due to the hot weather.

Melford Common and Castle Park
· Our volunteers cut back low-hanging branches from the main pathway through the park parallel to Castle Street, and removed litter from along Rampart Way.  I have also filled in a hole on Melford Common.
· There has been a spate of attacks on the newly-planted trees on Melford Common, especially along Castle St from Green Lane down to the river/roundabout.  I have been dealing with this as it happens, and am gradually replacing the taller tree tubes with short ones as these seem to be less of a target for vandals.
· I have applied for free shrub saplings to start on a hedge along the Castle Lane fence line for this coming autumn/winter.


Ramsey Close
I weeded the small new shrubbery area on site again recently, despite the competition and the heat they are establishing well.  The wildflower meadows have looked fantastic for months, with IDVerde regularly cutting a path around the site plus an area for ball games.  The rest of the site will be cut by the contractors this month, with volunteers raking up the arisings in order to keep the nutrient levels down and thus maintain the habitat for wildflowers.

Dane Close and Pine Close
The planters outside the shops at Pine Close are still looking good, the plants have survived well.
Dane Close is being mown by IDVerde, I occasionally check and remove any bramble stems trailing across the path etc.  I am looking to consult residents on options for the site this winter, asking whether they would like to see fruit trees planted, or raised beds, or other options.

Frederick’s Wood
A small number of potentially dangerous dead trees have now been felled.  A couple of larger trees which have potential issues are to be inspected by our consultant in a couple of weeks’ time.
Volunteers weeded our new shrubbery area at the ‘The Covert’ entrance, we were delighted to see that the shrubs planted there have established themselves very well despite the heat.

Maine Street Woods
IDVerde are mowing the paths through the wildflower meadow on a regular basis, and the whole of the grassy area is due to be cut and raked up within about a month.
The paths through the wooded area are well worn, showing good use of the site by local people.
The hedge along the far boundary of the site is doing well in the shady conditions.

School Plain
The wildflower meadow fringe has produced a wide variety of blooms through Spring and Summer, including poppies and the rare corn cockle (below), plus corn marigold and the blue cornflower.  It will now be mown within the next two weeks, and then raked up by volunteers.
I have had a good conversation with the resident who has been ‘adopting’ part of the bank outside their garden wall, we have agreed a way forward for the winter which will involve us planting flowering shrubs in the area.













BFER
The short film on the subject of the history of Thetford and its river has now been released and has garnered some positive feedback.
The Sculpture Trail working group meets again on Thursday 3rd September to look at the town centre wheelchair route, and to firm up priorities for artworks around the walking route.

Setting up and Running the Volunteer Group
As recommended by this committee we held a volunteer thank-you picnic (fish and chips provided) last week which was well received.
At present we are still operating a booking system limiting volunteer numbers to 5 per session, but current government advice, which is from https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-outbreak-faqs-what-you-can-and-cant-do/coronavirus-outbreak-faqs-what-you-can-and-cant-do  allows us to have more than 5 people (plus me) attend conservation volunteer tasks, should we wish to do so:
2.9 Can I gather in larger groups for any reason?
You should only be socialising in groups of up to two households (including your support bubble) indoors and outdoors or up to six people from different households when outdoors.  More generally, you can continue to meet in larger groups if necessary for work, voluntary or charitable services…
3.8 Can I attend an activity club or support group?
Yes, you can. Premises such as activity clubs, community centres and youth clubs can reopen, and should follow COVID-19 Secure guidelines.
In addition to the existing Risk Assessments for conservation tasks and the ‘checks and maintenance’ R.A. for Coronavirus, the changes to volunteer tasks we have made are as follows:
· Follow all government guidance.
· Volunteers at raised level of vulnerability to CoVid-19, and those with any fever/cough symptoms, should stay at home.
· Social distancing of 2m+ to be maintained at all times between staff, volunteers and the public.
· There will not be a shared tea kit, leader to check that volunteers have their own refreshments.
· Hand cleaner will be available for use whenever required (as it was before the pandemic).
· Each volunteer to select their own tools.  Participants will not share tools.
· Tools will be cleaned before and after each session, and if possible left for over 72 hours between uses.
· Volunteers to be issued with their own gloves and safety goggles for them to keep purely for their own use.
· Avoid touching gates etc wherever possible.
· Use gloves at all times during the activity and safety goggles as required.
· Ensure hands are clean before eating, drinking or smoking, and wash thoroughly with soap and water before and after the task (as before the pandemic).
These precautions are communicated to the volunteers on page 2 of each activity programme and at the start of each activity session as part of the usual talk on tool use / safety /purpose of the task.  
I would now propose that we no longer need to limit the numbers attending using a booking system, as we have so far done since restarting activities in mid-June.  Even before the pandemic we never got more than 12-15 people attending, and I would not be publicising these changes except to our existing volunteers.  If we did get more than 6 attending, they would inevitably be split up into smaller groups working on different parts of the site anyway.
Barnham Cross Common has been our main focus for the summer.  For the autumn-winter 2020-21, there will be further clearance of invasive scrub from Barnham Cross Common, reintroducing the ancient skill of hedge-laying near the skatepark, and planting another 3,000+ trees at suitable locations as part of our ongoing efforts to tackle climate change.  

Tree planting 2020-21
I have applied for up to 4,000 free trees and hedging plants for sites all around the town, although some of these are to replace ones which we have sadly lost during the extremely hot and dry Spring:
· Frederick’s Wood
· Ramsey Close
· Castle Park and Melford Common
· Nun’s Bridges Road – subject to public consultation
· London Road Cemetery
· Barnham Cross playing fields
There is also the possibility of planting small numbers of more established fruit trees at sites including:
· Dane Close
· Richard Easten Way
· School Plain
· Lady Gentle Meadow

Some Possible Dates for you Diaries
Heritage Open Days in September, Covid-19 permitting:
Wed 16th 2.30pm Guided Walk Barnham Cross Common.
Thurs 17th 2.30pm Botanical Art Workshop, The Carnegie.
Fri 18th 10.30am Guided Walk Barnham Cross Common.
Sat 19th 2.30pm Children’s Art, Barnham Cross Common.
Sun 20th 10.30am-4.30pm Flint Knapping Workshops, Barnham Cross Common.


Appendix C – Options of future opening times for the town council toilets
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